1			
2 3 4	STATE OF ALASKA DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, COMMUNITY & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DIVISION OF CORPORATIONS, BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL LICENSING		
5 6 7	REAL ESTATE COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES		
8 9 10	June 17, 2020		
11 12 13 14 15	By authority of AS 08.01.070(2), and in compliance with the provisions of AS 44.62, Article 6, a scheduled meeting of the Real Estate Commission was held June 17, 2020, at the State of Alaska Atwood Building, 550 W. 7 <sup>th</sup> Avenue, Ste 1550, via ZOOM, Anchorage, Alaska.		
16 17 18 19 20	Wednesday, June 17, 2020 Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order Chairperson PeggyAnn McConnochie called the meeting to order at 9:03 a.m., at which time a quorum was established.		
21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	Roll Call – 1(a)  Members present via Zoom  PeggyAnn McConnochie, Broker, 1 <sup>st</sup> Judicial District, Chairperson  Margaret Nelson, Broker, Broker at Large, Vice Chairperson  Samuel Goldman, Broker, 3 <sup>rd</sup> Judicial District  David Pruhs, Broker, 4 <sup>th</sup> Judicial District  Cheryl Markwood, Broker, Broker at Large  Jaime Matthews, Public Member  Jesse Sumner, Public Member		
32 33 34 35 36	Staff Present: Shyla Consalo, Executive Administrator Nancy Harris, Project Assistant Sharon Walsh, Deputy Director of CBPL		
37 38 39 40 41 42 43	Staff Present via ZOOM: Autumn Roark, REC Investigator Ryan Gill, Investigator – REC Probation Monitor Amber Whaley, Senior Investigator Rob Schmidt, Assistant Attorney General Jun Maiquis, Regulation Specialist		
44 45 46 47 48 49 50 51 52	Guests Present via ZOOM:  Errol Champion, Broker, Coldwell Banker Race Realty, Juneau Gabe Stephan, Broker, Jack White Real Estate, Anchorage Teresa Block, Salesperson, Jack White Real Estate, Anchorage Anita Bates, Associate Broker, Berkshire Hathaway HomeServices Alaska Realty, Anchorage Kasia Giron, Associate Broker, Re/Max Dynamic Properties, Anchorage Paddy Coan, Associate Broker, Keller Williams Realty – Alaska Group, Anchorage Eric Bushnell, Broker, Lee Realty, Wasilla		
53 54 55	Jerry Royse, Broker, Royse & Associates, Anchorage Renae Miller, MARC Realty, Anchorage Christine Nelson, Program Manager of Regulatory Services, Person VUE		

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 2 of 16 Joel Norris, Business Development Manager, Person VUE

56 57 58

Approval of Agenda – 1(b)

59 60 Commission Members reviewed the meeting agenda.

61

On a motion duly made by Mr. Pruhs, seconded by Ms. Markwood, it was

62 63

RESOLVED to approve the meeting agenda for June 17, 2020 as amended.

64 65 66

Ms. McConnochie asked for an additional item to be added to the agenda. Temporary license request for The Ron Moore Company, added as agenda item 7(d).

67 68

All in favor; Motion passed.

69 70

Statements of Conflicts of Interest – 1(c)

71 72

There were no conflicts of interests.

73 74 75

76

77 78

79

80 81

82 83

84

85

86 87

88

89

90 91

92

93

94

95

## Agenda Item 2 - Public Comments

Eric Bushnell, Broker with Lee Realty, gave public comment on an issue his company has experienced that might warrant the Commission to look at the statutes and the regulations concerning the independent contractor status. Mr. Bushnell explained that his company experienced an audit from workman's comp insurance for some of the buildings the ownership owns, as well as their company. The workman's comp company decided he and his licensees, anybody doing property management, and anybody doing leasing is an employee not an independent contractor. So, they found against him in the audit, and hit him with a pretty big bill. They have worked it down, so it's not \$17,000 anymore; however, workman's comp insurance is not backing off on saying that any of the leasing they do, as part of the company business, is considered employment - they are considered employees, not contractors. One of the things they've said is: "well, your business address is not different than your company's business address; therefore, you are one in the same and you are an employee." Mr. Bushnell has contested this through the workman's comp channels with his insurance company, and they have said: "Nope, sorry, we don't agree." Mr. Bushnell is taking that to the next level and will be contesting it with the insurance commission in state. Mr. Bushnell wanted to bring it to the Commissions notice because the independent contractor code changed just a couple of years ago, and he's not sure if the Commission's statutes are in-line with it. He's talked to a lot of other licensees and brokers, and many of them say, well, that's why we don't do property management, but others aren't having issues. He's not sure if it's just a matter of time or if he just got lucky with the right auditor.

96 97 98

99

100

101

102 103

104 105

106

107 108 Ms. McConnochie asked if Mr. Bushnell talked to the Alaska Association of Realtors and the National Association of Realtors as to what's going on with this particular issue. Ms. McConnochie also wanted to clarify if this just applied to property management and leasing. Mr. Bushnell confirmed he did, and they stated the statutes and/or regulations only pertain to sales of property, and do not pertain to property management or leasing. That is the stance that they have taken, and he has not been able to convince them otherwise. Ms. McConnochie asked if he spoke with the Anchorage Board of Realtors. Mr. Bushnell stated he has not; however, he's talked to different members of the Boards, and none of them have ever been in this position or have run up against anything like this. Most take a clear stance that they're independent contractors. One thing Mr. Bushnell knows is that there are property management firms in the state that operate with their

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 3 of 16

licensees as employees; and there are real estate companies that do that, which is 109 perfectly legit. If they are run as employees, they must carry workman's comp. In this 110 111

case, workman's comp insurance is singaling them out and saying: "no, you're, actually all

employees if you're doing this type of work." That was the concern for him. 112

113 114

115

116

117

Ms. McConnochie stated she sits on the Legal Action Committee with the National Association of Realtors, and this is something that has come to the Legal Action Committee, Ms. McConnochie suggested Mr. Bushnell get with Errol Champion, who is part of the key working group for legislative issues, and talk to him about how he can bring this information to the National Association of Realtors.

118 119 120

121

Ms. McConnochie thanked Mr. Bushnell for bringing the information to the Commission's attention and asked if there were any more public comments. No one came forward and the public comment period was closed.

# Agenda Item 3 - Approval of Meeting Minutes

March 24-25, 2020 Meeting Minutes - 3(a)

126 127 128

On a motion duly made by Ms. Markwood, seconded by Mr. Pruhs, it was

129 130

RESOLVED to approve the March 24-25, 2020 meeting minutes.

131 132

All in favor; Motion passed.

133 134

April 20, 2020 Meeting Minutes – 3(b)

135 136

On a motion duly made by Ms. Matthews, seconded by Mr. Sumner, it was

137 138

RESOLVED to approve the April 20, 2020 meeting minutes.

139 140

All in favor; Motion passed.

141 142

143

144 145

146 147

148

### Agenda Item 5 – Committee Reports

Property Management Committee – 5(a)

Ms. Nelson recognized Ms. Kassandra Taggart as the Chair of the Property Management Committee and stated Ms. Taggart could not be at the meeting, so she was going to give the for her. Ms. Nelson stated the Property Management Committee is very active and they're very lucky to have some great people on the Committee, including a couple of Commission Members.

149 150 151

152

153

154

155

156

157

158

159

Clarity on best practices on security deposit and management of client accounts - the Committee is looking at three different best practice documents for reporting contracts and disclosure and security deposits, dues deposits, and trust accounts. Those are currently in draft form. Advocacy for education of all property and association management - the Commission has approved the property management classes submitted for consideration, and the Committee is now waiting for this to be updated on the website. The Committee is currently working on an audit of property management and association regulations and is doing research on what other states are doing and working through. The next Committee meetings are scheduled for August 20th, October 29th, and January 21st. Ms. McConnochie thanked Ms. Nelson for the report, and the excellent job the Committee is doing.

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 4 of 16

Ms. Consalo commented that Mr. Goldman expressed an interest in being a part of this
Committee, and asked if one of the current Commission Members appointed to the
Committee would be willing to relinquish their spot, so he could participate. Mr. Pruhs
stated he would give up his spot. The Commission Members now appointed to the
Property Management Committee will be Ms. Nelson, Ms. Markwood, and Mr. Goldman.

167 168 169

170

171 172

173

174

175

176177

178

179 180

181

182

183 184

185

#### Agenda Item 6 - Old Business

AREC Property Transfer Disclosure Form – 6(a)

Mr. Pruhs stated he's started reaching out to other brokers and individuals, and has plans to meet with additional brokers, real estate association members, and past Commission Members over the next several weeks. He expects to receive his first round of notes from the individuals he's already met with, sometime this week. Mr. Pruhs explained that the average licensee has only seen this document two or three times, and it can get a little confusing. Mr. Pruhs indicated they were going to reformat a lot of the information on the first page. Then they are also going to add specific items, such as where to go for the 1978 lead-based paint; information regarding the buyer's responsibility to go to the sexual offender website; and other notifications that are currently spread throughout the document will now be located on the first page. Once he's met with everyone, he will connect with Ms. Consalo to send out the notes to the Commission Members for their input. Once everyone's input is received, Mr. Pruhs will work with Ms. Consalo to put together a draft for everyone to review. Mr. Pruhs hopes to have two or three drafts of the new form for the Commission to review at the September meeting. Ms. McConnochie thanked Mr. Pruhs for his work on this, and looks forward to seeing the drafts at the September meeting.

186 187 188

189

190

191 192

193

194

## Agenda Item 7 - New Business

2020 Annual Report - 7(a)

Ms. McConnochie thanked the Commission Members and staff for all the hard work they did in their March and April meetings, as that paved the way for the Commission to put together a fantastic report for the legislature. Ms. McConnochie stated she was very proud of the Strategic Plan the Commission put together, and the objectives they are already accomplishing. There were no questions about the 2020 Annual Report.

195 196 197

198 199

200

201

202

#### Election Worker Recruitment Effort – 7(b)

Ms. McConnochie stated Commission Members and staff received an email from Director, Sarah Chambers, that discussed how the Lt. Governor is requesting assistance from the different Boards and Commissions on providing information to their licensees about assisting during elections, working at the polls, and potentially awarding education credits for their efforts. Ms. McConnochie asked Commission Members to provide their thoughts and feedback on this topic.

203204205

206 207

208 209

210

211

Ms. Consalo explained she spoke with the Lt. Governor's Chief of Staff regarding how to move forward with awarding the proposed 1.5 credit hours for completing the poll worker training and volunteering to be a poll worker, and he stated they were willing to do whatever the Commission needed. Ms. Consalo explained there were two ways the Commission could approach this, should they decide to award education credits for this service – the Commission could propose an emergency regulation change so a regulation is in place in time for the August primary; or they could propose a normal regulation change and accept completion certificates retroactively.

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 5 of 16

Ms. Markwood commented she thought this was a neat idea, as they are struggling to find poll workers throughout the State this year. However, as much as she would like to see licensees help the State and be of service through working the elections, real estate education is an important thing for licensees and the public. Licensees need to have the education to do the job the public needs them to do, so receiving education credits for something that isn't real estate related and has no bearing on the education part of their training is a little concerning. Ms. Markwood personally works for a polling station, and understands how vital and important it is to find individuals to work those hours; however, it goes completely against what they do as education for the real estate.

Ms. Nelson commented that she agreed with Ms. Markwood. At first, she thought the idea was very unique; but not having gone through the program, she's not sure it's really providing any service to the consumers. The Commission is here to help protect the consumers, and Ms. Nelson thinks awarding education credits for serving on an election board probably isn't the best way to help consumers. It would be nice to know that procedure and provides for a well-rounded education for those that want to do it — there also may not be a lot of people that would take advantage of this opportunity, so it might be beneficial to help.

Mr. Sumner commented that he doesn't see a reason not to do it. It's a one-time thing this year. Like Ms. Nelson stated, he doesn't think there's going to be a huge number of licensees doing this. He doesn't think it's really going to be harmful.

Ms. Matthews commented she felt similar. She doesn't see the benefit from the Commission perspective, but she's not opposed. She doesn't see it as a negative at all, but she doesn't know that it's appropriate for the Commission to decide.

Mr. Goldman commented that he's of the same opinion that it doesn't really help the consumer by giving credit hours for this; however, he doesn't think an hour and a half is a make it or break it situation. He does see the benefit of filling this need, so he is in favor of awarding the education credits.

Mr. Pruhs commented he was not in favor of awarding education credits for this. Mr. Pruhs asked if the Commission gave credit hours for this are other Boards going to do the same. Ms. Consalo stated the Lt. Governor's Office is reaching out and asking the same of all the Boards and Commissions — some will be in favor and some will not. Mr. Pruhs stated he understood; however, giving credit hours for something that they don't do, is not a precedent he wants to set. Mr. Pruhs suggested soliciting additional help through the professional associations. Mr. Pruhs further stated he would like to help, but he is opposed to the credit hour aspect.

Ms. McConnochie commented she felt caught in the middle. She agrees this would be taking away education credits that are supposed to help licensees protect the consumer better; however, she does understand the issue in obtaining election poll workers. Ms. McConnochie asked what the Commission thought about sending a memo to the Alaska Association of Realtors that stated this wasn't something the Commission necessarily felt they could authorize for licensees regarding education credits, but it is a great opportunity for their members to volunteer. Ms. Nelson commented that maybe the Commission could also send out an announcement through their ListServ to encourage all licensees to help in this effort. And that would be the Commission's contribution to call attention to the need for poll workers and a promote the opportunity for licensees to help their communities. Ms. McConnochie thanked Ms. Nelson for her suggestion. Everyone was in agreeance to send the information out in the next couple of ListServ announcements, and Mr. Champion

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 6 of 16

would assist in taking this information to the Alaska Association of Realtors for their consideration.

# Proposed Regulation Revisions for Major Regulation Project – 7(c)

Ms. McConnochie stated that her and Ms. Nelson have been looking at the regulations to see what needs to be changed to modernize them. She also thanked Ms. Consalo for going through the suggestions that were made and noting what was and wasn't possible from the State's perspective. Ms. McConnochie asked that all the Commission Members take time to read the document and provide feedback and comments before the proposed changes go out for public comment. Ms. McConnochie read through the entire document, noting the proposed changes that were crossed out and in bolded, red font.

 Ms. Nelson asked about how the Commission would know if a licensee was disciplined by any other real estate organization. Ms. Nelson commented that she doesn't believe the Commission has access to that information, so she's unsure of how the Commission would track it. Ms. Consalo explained that Ms. Nelson was correct, in that disciplinary action from a professional association is not public. The only time the Commission really hears about those disciplinary sanctions is if they're referring it to the Commission for statutory or regulatory violations as well. The only way the Commission is going to be able to catch these are from their disclosures on their initial and renewal applications. When licensees renew their instructor application, the Commission can have a similar question added to that application like they have on the regular license applications, where it asks: "Since your last application, have you been disciplined by any state, regulatory, or professional association..." Really that's what is being suggested to add to the instructor application, so there is a method of being able to screen for those things. Ms. Consalo further stated this suggestion was created due to concerns expressed by various licensees in the industry about this specific issue.

Mr. Pruhs asked how the Commission would describe discipline — would it be a suspension, fine, or even something as common as a letter in a file. Ms. Consalo clarified that it would be the same as what's in the initial license and renewal applications. For the Commission, discipline would be any paperwork received by a licensee that does not say "non-disciplinary" on it. Ms. Consalo stated she wasn't sure if the other agencies had non-disciplinary measures to hold their members accountable; however, they do asses fines and that would be considered disciplinary. Ms. Consalo also stated she believed the question listed out what types of actions would be considered disciplinary. Mr. Pruhs stated that as long as the discipline was defined, he was in support of the recommended change.

The Commission took a short break while waiting for their Pearson VUE guests to call in.

Break at 10:00 a.m.

Reconvened at 10:10 a.m.

### Agenda Item 4 – Pearson VUE Update Re: Re-Opening of Test Centers

Christine Nelson and Joel Norris from Pearson VUE briefed the Commission on the status of the re-opening of test centers in Alaska. Ms. Nelson stated test centers have re-opened, with the exception of a couple centers they are waiting to receive hours from. Most testing sites are operating at 50% capacity to ensure social distancing. They also advised the third- party sites to follow the same process, but those sites make their own business decisions as to what they are going to do. There have been some challenges across the

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 7 of 16

United States in total with testing, being that the test centers are at a reduced capacity, but people are scheduled and testing, and the sites are re-opened.

Ms. McConnochie commented that not all the test centers were open and listed Juneau and Fairbanks as two that she knew were not testing yet. Ms. Nelson stated she checked the system prior to the meeting, and it indicated Juneau and Bethel were now open. Ms. Nelson explained availability changes constantly, so even what she checked in the morning can be different in the afternoon. Test centers are trying to extend hours - sometimes things will be full, then people will cancel and things are open again. So, it's best if candidates go online to schedule because it gives them the best opportunity to see that availability versus calling their call center. Their call center hold times are longer than normal given what's been going on.

Mr. Norris explained the terms they use internally to talk about whether or not a site is open may be different than how they're approaching the issue here on the call. When they say a site is open, they're saying the site has indicated that it is open for availability, meaning the site is itself not closed. So, the extent to which it's open and the number of days in which it's open between now and the end of the month, the next 30 days after that, and then through the end of August is a very fluid situation. So, when they say open, to Pearson VUE, that means the site is opening its doors for test reservations period versus sites that had previously been closed. Both in Alaska, as well as across the country, many of the third-party sites are at academic institutions, which have not re-opened. So, those sites would be labeled as closed because they haven't opened for hours of operation yet. Sites that are considered open, however, may not be open immediately or even in the next week or even the next two to three weeks with available hours.

Ms. McConnochie acknowledged that many of the third-party testing locations in Alaska are happening on university campuses, and university campuses throughout the state are not equally open. She asked what Pearson VUE has done to try and find alternate contract sites to try and accommodate the people throughout Alaska who would like to take the test, but are not able to because the university system in their location hasn't opened yet. Ms. Nelson stated a good example would be Fairbanks. The site in Fairbanks gave them information on when they would re-open, but they still have not submitted hours. So, Pearson VUE authorized another site in Fairbanks, which is available for scheduling. And right now, that site has availability in July, beginning the 14th. Pearson VUE's channel team is continuing to reach out to see if there are additional options to add to those locations, if they haven't received hours. Ms. Nelson further explained that due to the capacity limitations, their teams are working on obtaining additional staffing to extend the hours at the different testing sites, where they can.

Mr. Norris explained that one of the agenda items they had coming into this meeting was also to explain the process to apply to become a test site. The information is available on the Pearson VUE website, and if there are sites the Commission knows of that may be eligible to offer testing, outside of the bureaucracy of the academic institutions, to supplement the other third-party sites then absolutely send them the information to apply. As long as these sites can meet the minimum hardware and software requirements become a test site, and can serve as a test site on specific days of the week. Test site applicants must submit pictures of what the environment looks like; have dedicated seating for the test takers behind closed doors, to have that quiet space in which to test; have a check-in area separately outside of the room; and have an active monitor who proctors the examination. Any site that can fulfill those requirements, as they're outlined on the Pearson VUE website, can apply to become a test site. The test site will enter into a contract with Pearson VUE, and will be reimbursed for the exams they deliver. The test

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 8 of 16

site will manage their own hours of operation, which is the portion of the process Pearson VUE doesn't control, but it is a process that about 3,000 locations across the country have taken advantage of. If the sites are not directly affiliated with a real estate company, real estate agency, or real estate school, this is the application process is cut and dry. If the sites are affiliated with a real estate company, real estate agency, or real estate school and has the facilities to become a test site, Pearson VUE would need to enter into an arrangement with the State. Pearson VUE would have to secure the State's permission to open that location.

Ms. McConnochie asked how long the application and approval process takes. Mr. Norris explained there's a dedicated Pearson VUE team that manages those applications, as well as the software installation and the training. Under the current circumstances, these teams are getting bombarded with requests, so the turnaround time can range anywhere from two to four weeks. This turnaround time depends on three things. When a facility applies to become a test site, there are three objectives that simultaneously need to be met all at once. First, the site needs to be outfitted so it fulfills the technical requirements as laid out in Pearson VUE's specifications. Second, the contractual agreement terms often require modifications and back and forth communication to work those out. Third, the staff will need to be trained. They will take an online test at their location to fulfill that obligation. The length of time it takes test sites to fulfill those requirements, typically ranges anywhere from two to four weeks. Mr. Norris stated that he and Ms. Nelson would send Ms. Consalo the information on the test site application process, so that it can be sent to the Commission Members to aid in the recruitment of potential new test sites in Alaska. Ms. McConnochie thanked Mr. Norris and Ms. Nelson for their help in making this happen.

## Agenda Item 7 - New Business

Temporary License Request – 7(d)

Ms. Consalo explained that the broker for The Ron Moore Company passed away on June 2, 2020. Personal representative, Marsha Lindeman, was appointed by the courts, and she sent the Commission a letter with all of the court documents stating she wanted to appoint Associate Broker, Rhonda Harvey, to be the Broker-in-Charge while they close-up everything within that business. Ms. Harvey is an associate broker employed by The Ron Moore Company.

On a motion duly made by Ms. Markwood, seconded by Ms. Nelson, it was

RESOLVED to approve the appointment of Rhonda Harvey as Brokerin-Charge of The Ron Moore Company in order to secure proper administration in concluding the affairs of the decedent broker's real estate business.

All in favor; Motion passed.

## Agenda Item 9 - Investigative Report

Statistical Report – 9(a)

Autumn Roark, REC Investigator, presented the investigation statistics for the reporting period of March 10, 2020 through June 4, 2020. There are 36 open matters and 8 matters were closed from the last report.

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 9 of 16 425 Probation Report – 9(b) 426 Ryan Gill, REC Probation Monitor, presented the probation report to the Commission. There are 3 licensees on probation, and 1 licensee released from probation since the last 427 428 report. One licensee on probation has signed and submitted a Voluntary Surrender for the 429 Commission's consideration. Everyone else on probation is in compliance. 430 431 Investigative Matters – 9(c) On a motion duly made by Ms. Nelson, seconded by Ms. Matthews, it was 432 433 434 RESOLVED to go into executive session in accordance with AS 435 44.62.310(c) for the purpose of discussing subjects that tend to prejudice the reputation and character of any person. 436 437 438 All in favor; Motion passed. 439 440 The Commission went into Executive Session at 11:00 a.m. 441 442 On a motion duly made by Ms. Nelson, seconded by Ms. Markwood, it was 443 444 RESOLVED to come out of Executive Session. 445 The Commission came out of Executive Session at 11:08 a.m. 446 447 On a motion duly made by Ms. Markwood, seconded by Ms. Matthews, it was 448 449 450 RESOLVED to accept the Consent Agreement in case #2019-001043 and Imposition of Civil Fine in case #2020-000139, regarding licensee 451 452 Carrie Butler. 453 454 Roll call vote: Ms. Markwood - yes, Ms. Nelson- yes, Ms. Matthews - yes, Mr. Sumner - yes, Mr. Goldman - yes, and Ms. McConnochie - yes. 455 456 457 Motion passed. 458 The Commission accepted the Consent Agreement in case #2019-00143 and the 459 460 Imposition of Civil Fine in case #2020-000139 for Carrie Butler. 461 462 On a motion duly made by Ms. Markwood, seconded by Ms. Nelson, it was 463 RESOLVED to move to accept the Voluntary Surrender in case 464 #s2019-000862 & 2020-000020, regarding licensee Stacy Hague. 465 466 467 Roll call vote: Ms. Markwood – yes, Ms. Nelson- yes, Mr. Goldman – yes, Ms. Matthews - yes, Mr. Sumner - yes, and Ms. McConnochie - yes. 468 469 470 Motion passed. 471 472 The Commission accepted the Voluntary Surrender in case #s2019-000862 & 2020-000020 for Stacy Hague. 473

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 10 of 16

# 478 Agenda Item 6 - Old Business

- 479 Update from Assistant Attorney General Rob Schmidt 6(b)
- 480 Consumer Disclosure & Waiver of Right to be Represented Forms
- Rob Schmidt, Assistant Attorney General, provided the Commission with his legal opinion
- on three topics the Commission requested clarification. First, the Waiver of Right to be
- 483 Represented form and the question of if it is possible for a consumer to waive the right of
- 484 making a good faith and continuous effort to accomplish the consumer's real estate
- objective. Mr. Schmidt opined that AS 08.88.620(5) & (6) both allow the consumer to
- waive this right in writing; therefore, the draft waiver of right to be represented may include
- 487 the verbiage that was presented. Mr. Schmidt stated this was not a conclusion that the
- 488 proposed draft is a good idea or a bad idea, or the better policy or the worst policy; but as
- a legal matter, the statutes do allow that right to be waived.

Ms. Nelson thanked Mr. Schmidt for his review, and helping provide the Commission with the clarity they needed to be able to move forward.

Ms. Markwood thanked Mr. Schmidt for his review, and asked if the draft forms provided to him met the Commission's statutory guidelines. Mr. Schmidt acknowledge they did.

Mr. Schmidt proceeded to discuss the second topic, the Consumer Disclosure form and the question of if the form meets the Commission's statutory requirements. Mr. Schmidt opined that the draft form did satisfy the statutory requirements, but stated it would be up to the Commission to determine if that was the preferred form.

 Ms. Consalo stated she had a question because when she was looking through the statutes regarding the Consumer Disclosure, AS 08.88.615(7) states: "before the licensee provides specific assistance to the person, obtaining from the person a document signed by the person that discloses the licensee's relationship with the person." Ms. Consalo asked how the new form accomplished that. Mr. Schmidt thanked Ms. Consalo for pointing that information out, and stated the new form would need to include an acknowledgement designating the type of relationship being created.

Ms. Nelson commented that there's been a lot of debate and discussion on this topic; however, real estate licensees have said to the Commission that they really want to see a short and simpler form. Mr. Sumner previously pointed out builders use a similar format, where they do acknowledge the relationship here.

Mr. Sumner commented that he didn't know that the relationship would need to be identified in the consumer disclosures, and this form was just providing the appropriate disclosure as required by statute. He didn't feel the relationship necessarily had to be created in this document.

Ms. Nelson further commented that when licensees go into contract with a consumer, there are check boxes where the relationship is further defined in the contract. This disclosure states very clearly across the top that it is not a contract, but licensees do specifically identify their relationship in the contracts.

Mr. Schmidt stated that when looking at the statute, the first word is "before" the licensee provides specific assistance. Clearly, the statute is contemplating before you are providing a specific assistance, a document would need to be signed that discloses the relationship with the person. The second is that the statute says signs a document. It does not have to be this document, it could be another document, but by the same token, licensees are trying to make their constituents life easier by providing them a form that covers as much

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 11 of 16

ground as possible. So, there does need to be a signed document before specific assistance is provided. Mr. Schmidt acknowledged the concerns expressed regarding individuals not wanting to sign anything that defines a potential contractual relationship upon first meeting, and is sympathetic to the notion that people don't want to sign anything upon first meeting; however, the disclosure is not a contract and it does not obligate the individual to buy anything, to work exclusively with any one person, or any other sort of limiting language. At the end of the day, the statute says that before providing specific assistance, a document must be signed by the person disclosing the nature of the relationship.

Ms. McConnochie asked Mr. Schmidt if he would be able to define what specific assistance is, so everyone is more aware of when specific assistance would start. Mr. Schmidt stated he did not want to comment that on the record; however, he would rather express his opinion in writing to better suit the public verses speaking extemporaneously.

Ms. Markwood commented that the consumer disclosure requirement has become confusing on the property management side of things, especially with offices who have implemented certain mandates or protocols due to COVID-19. Ms. McConnochie agreed and acknowledged she feels there needs to be a different consumer disclosure for property management.

Mr. Sumner asked if it could be stated somewhere on the consumer disclosure "I understand I am receiving specific assistance unless otherwise agreed." Mr. Schmidt confirmed that an individual signing a document with that type of statement would seem to satisfy the statute; however, there would need to be a distinction on the type of relationship, whether that is with or without representation.

Ms. Markwood asked if Mr. Schmidt had the current Consumer Disclosure and the draft Consumer Disclosure, which he would prefer being used for the consumer. Mr. Schmidt stated he would use the current Consumer Disclosure.

After further discussion amongst the Commission Members, it was agreed the Commission would continue to use the current forms.

On a motion duly made by Ms. Markwood, seconded by Mr. Sumner, it was

RESOLVED to keep the current Consumer Disclosure and Waiver of Right to be Represented forms as is, and take these items off the Commission agenda.

All in favor: Motion passed.

### Recovering Recovery Fund Money from Non-Licensed Individuals

Mr. Schmidt proceeded to discuss the third topic, recouping Recovery Fund money from former licensees. Mr. Schmidt opined that, at a bare minimum, the Commission would have a right of recruitment as a matter of common law. Money that is paid on somebody else's behalf, the Commission would have the right of recoupment against the person whose behalf the money was paid. As a practical matter, it would come down to whether or not the former licensee has assets or an insurance policy in place to fund that recovery; however, there would be, at a very minimum of the common law, right of recovery to recoup the money spent on behalf of another person.

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 12 of 16

Ms. Consalo asked if that would require the Commission to go through civil proceedings to recoup money through that method. Mr. Schmidt confirmed it would. Ms. McConnochie asked if the money the Commission would have to pay for a civil lawsuit would necessarily cover the money the Commission lost. Mr. Schmidt acknowledge that is frequently the issue. Mr. Schmidt commented that in other professions, bonds are required to cover these sorts of issues; however, that is going down a path the Commission may or may not want to explore.

Ms. Nelson asked Mr. Schmidt if it would be advisable to change the statute to allow for the Commission to recoup Recovery Fund money from a former licensee. Mr. Schmidt opined this is a case where the Commission is well-served to pick their battles, and if they were going to look at changing the statutes, things like defining duties and what forms would need to be signed at the beginning of a relationship, may be something to highlight to the legislature; however, given there is already a common law right of recruitment, it may be somewhat of a lower priority.

Ms. McConnochie thanked and expressed appreciation to Mr. Schmidt for his comments on the three topics requested and the thoughtfulness in his responses.

#### Agenda Item 11 - Executive Administrator's Report

Education Statistics – 11(a)

Ms. Harris presented the education report for June 17, 2020. She reported that as of June 9, 2020, there were 12 pre-licensing courses; 4 broker upgrade courses; 281 elective courses; 22 designated courses; and 70 post-licensing courses approved, with a total of 389 courses approved. Ms. Harris stated after the instructor renewal period, there were 57 approved instructors. There were 149 approved instructors in the last report, and currently 57 have renewed.

Ms. Nelson commented that it's amazing there are this many instructors, and expressed appreciation and thanks to the instructors and the staff for the job well-done in keeping up with the requirements and data tracking.

### Licensing Statistics – 11(b)

Ms. Consalo presented the licensing report for June 17, 2020. She explained the previous reports were being presented a little differently, and the numbers that were run reflected numbers for the previous quarter. In order to keep the information as current as possible, Ms. Consalo explained the reports are now being run from the last date the information was pulled through the next date the information is pulled for the next meeting. Ms. Consalo reported that as of June 9, 2020, there were 2,604 active licensees; 6 inactive licensees; 385 lapsed licenses with only 1 of those for non-compliance of PLE; there were 175 transfers; 97 licensees who completed their PLE requirements; 6 license upgrades from salesperson to associate broker; 7 license upgrades from salesperson to broker; 3 licensees on probation; 1 license was surrendered; and 1 license was revoked.

Ms. Consalo then presented the report for RISC E&O claims for their first quarter (Jan – Mar). Total closed claims were \$3,000, and the total open claims were \$2,000, for a total of \$5,000 in claims for the first quarter.

Ms. Markwood asked if there was only one claim for the \$3,000 negligence of hiring a contractor, or if there were any further specifics on that claim. Ms. Consalo stated that specifics about the claims are not provided; however, it is presumed there was only one claim stemming from that, as there was only one claim number associated with the claim.

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 13 of 16

- Recovery Fund Balance Report 11(c) 636
- The Commission reviewed the Recovery Fund Balance Report as presented. 637
- 638 Ms. Consalo presented the Recovery Fund report for the third quarter, ending March 31,
- 639 2020. The Commission received a total of \$138,460 for renewals/license fees processed
- 640 between January and March, leaving the current total fund balance at \$405,348. The
- 641 projected balance for the end of the fiscal year is \$381,655 with an average 2-year
- 642 licensing cycle fund balance of \$329,665.

643 644

645

646

647

650

651 652

653

654 655

# Status of Change Re: Wet Signature to Digital – 11(d)

Ms. Consalo reported the change has been very well received in the industry. There has been a lot of utilization of the digital signature allowance, and it has made things easier and more efficient when having to obtain certain documents from licensees.

648 649

# Agenda Item 10 - Regulation Revisions Proposed for Adoption

Emergency Regulation to be Made Permanent, 12 AAC 64.063(h) - 10(a)

Ms. McConnochie invited Jun Maiguis, Regulation Specialist, to provide background information on the emergency regulation change that is proposed to be made permanent.

Mr. Maiguis stated there were two public comments on the change, which were just

clarifying questions. Mr. Maiguis explained the emergency regulation will expire August 18,

2020 unless the Commission decides to make the regulation change permanent.

656 657 658

659

660

Ms. Consalo clarified that this regulation change would only go into effect if the Governor declared an emergency, and making this regulation permanent would prevent the Commission from having to do another emergency regulation project to address this issue in the event of any future declared emergencies.

661 662 663

On a motion duly made by Ms. Nelson, seconded by Ms. Markwood, it was

664 665

RESOLVED to adopt, as public noticed, the emergency regulation to be permanent.

666 667 668

Roll call vote: Ms. Nelson-yes, Ms. Markwood-yes, Mr. Goldman-yes, Ms. Matthews-yes, Mr. Sumner-yes, Ms. McConnochie-yes.

669 670

Motion passed.

671 672 673

674

675

## Regulation Revisions, 12 AAC 64.440(f) – 10(b)

Ms. McConnochie invited Mr. Maiguis to provide background information on the regulation change. Mr. Maiguis stated there was no public comment on this regulation change.

676 677

On a motion duly made by Ms. Nelson, seconded by Ms. Matthews, it was

678 679

RESOLVED to adopt, as public noticed, the regulation change.

680 681

Roll call vote: Ms. Nelson-yes, Ms. Markwood-yes, Mr. Goldman-yes, Ms.

682 683

Motion passed.

684 685 686

687

688

### Regulation Revisions, 12 AAC 64.059(b)(1)(E) & (d)(1)(E) - 10(c)

Matthews-yes, Mr. Sumner-yes, Ms. McConnochie-yes.

Ms. McConnochie invited Mr. Maiguis to provide background information on the regulation change. Mr. Maiquis stated there was one public comment indicating a preference to keep Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 14 of 16

the notary requirement on the applications.

690 691

On a motion duly made by Ms. Nelson, seconded by Ms. Matthews, it was

692 693

RESOLVED to adopt, as public noticed, the regulation change.

694 695

Roll call vote: Ms. Nelson-yes, Ms. Markwood-yes, Mr. Goldman-yes, Ms. Matthews-yes, Mr. Sumner-yes, Ms. McConnochie-yes.

696 697

Motion passed.

698 699

700

Lunch Break at 12:02 p.m. Reconvened at 1:02 p.m.

701 702 703

704

705 706

# Agenda Item 8 - Division Update

REC Revenues and Expenditures Report - 8(a)

Sharon Walsh, Deputy Director of the Division of Corporations, Business, and Professional Licensing, presented the Division Update.

707 708 709

710 711

712

713

Ms. Walsh presented the report for the third quarter, ending March 31, 2020. She stated the current revenue was \$556,316. Expenditures totals were as follows: There was non-investigative expenditures of \$96,358 and investigative expenditures of \$73,372, for a total of \$169,730 in direct expenditures. There were indirect expenditures of \$141,395 (this includes internal administration, department, and statewide costs), leaving the total expenditures at \$311,125. There was a total surplus of \$1,027,346.

714 715 716

717

718 719

720

721

722

723 724

725

726

727

728

729 730

731

732

733

734 735

## Agenda Item 9 - Investigative Report

Fine Matrix Status – 9(d)

Amber Whaley, Senior Investigator for Non-Healthcare Boards, explained the goal for the fine matrix is to update it, so the Commission can start using it as a tool when reviewing cases and trying to find consistent disciplinary sanctions. Ms. Whaley expressed that she's aware the matrix has been a topic in the past, and agrees it would be helpful to update the matrix so it can be used as a quide when reviewing cases in the future. Ms. Whaley explained that in order for investigations to update the matrix, they are going to need to pull current statistics for case precedents, so they can take a look at the most recent, trending violations and apply them to the document. As far as the status on pulling those case precedents, the Board is aware they lost their previous investigator and they do have a new investigator; however, she is currently very busy. So, they haven't had time to pull those statistics needed to really update the matrix. Ms. Whaley stated she is hoping to get this task hammered out in the next month or two. She doesn't think they need to start from scratch on it, but it could certainly use some updating. Once the information is updated, it would be presented to the Commission for review. Upon review & approval by the Commission, the matrix would then go to law for final review and approval before it can be implemented. Ms. Whaley further stated she would not recommend using the current matrix provided to her since the information is very dated. Ms. Whaley indicated she would have an update for the Commission by the next meeting in September.

736 737 738

## Assistance with Strategic Plan Objective #1 – 9(d)

Objective #1 states: "With the agreement of the appropriate departments, upload informational videos done by appropriate personnel on: 1) how to file a complaint against a

licensee and its process; and 2) if a complaint is filed against a license what the process is

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 15 of 16

for that license. Additionally, provide best practices white papers on various topics as deemed appropriate on the website as approved by the Commission."

Ms. Whaley explained the goal is to take what Ms. Consalo was providing to the public as training about the investigative process, specific to the Real Estate Commission, and post it online so anybody who has questions or wants further explanation about what investigations does, can easily access that. Once they get the video properly vetted and reviewed, it can be posted on the Commission website so anyone can view the information. Ms. Whaley expressed this was an exciting project, and she's happy to be a

 part of it.

## <u>Agenda Item 12 – Commission Member Comments and Questions</u>

Mr. Sumner stated it was good seeing everyone again and will see everyone in September.

Mr. Pruhs concurred with Mr. Sumner.

Ms. Markwood stated it was a great meeting, and thanked everyone for their hard work and it's a pleasure to serve on the Commission with everyone.

 Ms. Nelson stated it was great to see everybody, and she's glad everyone's doing well, even though they're in the midst of very interesting times. She wanted to thank Ms. McConnochie and the staff for the great work they've done - it really shows in the Board packet.

Ms. Matthews stated she echoed the comments of the other Commission Members, and appreciates all the updates and time spent on the meetings. She expressed appreciation to Ms. McConnochie for running a very efficient meeting.

Ms. McConnochie stated one of the things she and Ms. Nelson agreed to do was to look at teams and team advertising. She hasn't completed it, but she'd like everyone to put it in their memory bank, so it can be discussed more at the September meeting. She found it very difficult to find a lot of definitions for what other licensing commissions are doing regarding licensed assistants and licensed team members. On the other hand, there's a lot of information out there dealing with what unlicensed activity is and how to prevent it. Most of the information is in the form of brochures and pamphlets being published to make sure people understand how to advertise properly. Ms. McConnochie thanked all the Commission Members for their input and hard work. She also thanked the staff for helping the Commission through the virtual meetings, and getting things done at an efficient rate with as much ease as one can have. She hopes to see everyone in September.

### Agenda Item 13 – Adjournment

On a motion duly made by Ms. Markwood, seconded by Mr. Sumner, it was

RESOLVED to adjourn.

All in favor: Motion passed.

Meeting adjourned at 1:30 p.m.

The next meeting will be held September 23, 2020 in Anchorage.

Real Estate Commission Meeting Minutes June 17, 2020 Page 16 of 16

795	Prepared and submitted by:
796	Real Estate Commission Staff
797 798	Approved:
799 800 801	PeggyAnn E.  Digitally signed by PeggyAnn E.  McConnochie  Date: 2020.09.23 16:09:17 -08'00'
802	PeggyAnn McConnochie
803	REC Chairperson
804	Alaska Real Estate Commission